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The progress on compatibility between MPEG-4 and H.263 has gone very smoothly in this interim period.  The current status and progress can be summarized as follows:


The H.263 baseline compatibility feature known as the “short video header” format was adopted into MPEG-4v1 in March in Tokyo.  Changes to the draft text were approved in Tokyo [N2171] for the generation of the MPEG-4v1 Final Committee Draft (FCD) [N2202]


The two implementations of the MPEG-4v1 video software were altered and tested to ensure full H.263 baseline decoding compatibility.  (Only decoding was implemented in the software, not encoding.)  This compatibility was achieved.  Our very special thanks for this positive development should go to Mr. Dick Van Smirren and Mr. Cor Quist of KPN and Ms. Gunn K. Klungsøyr of Telenor for this work, and to Mr. T.K. Tan and Mr. Michael Wollburn for their coordination of the software integration efforts.


I attended the MPEG meeting last week (July 6-10) in Dublin, and tracked the H.263 compatibility issue while there:


I closely examined the FCD text [N2202] and consulted closely with the MPEG experts as refinements to it were discussed.  There were some minor editorial changes that needed to be made to the FCD text [N2202] to ensure proper specification for H.263 compatibility.  This issue was noted by the Japanese National Body and the MPEG experts.  MPEG produced a “Study of FCD text” [N2339] which help to resolve any remaining editorial difficulties when the Draft International Standard text will be produced in October at MPEG’s meeting in New Jersey.


As further improvements are made to MPEG’s software between now and October are made, the software will be re-tested to ensure that it retains full H.263 baseline decoding compatibility.


An interesting side note is that the Advanced Intra Coding in MPEG-4 moved a step closer to the H.263 design at this meeting.  The division operation in the decoder was removed by swapping the order of the division operation and the step size multiplication for reconstruction.  I tried to ask for further convergence (such as using the actual final reconstruction value in the prediction or removing the inverse quantization dead-zone), but was told that MPEG-4 is at too late a stage of finalization for further such change.


H.263 compatibility is no longer controversial in MPEG.  Everyone now seems to appreciate and support this important feature of MPEG-4.  All MPEG-4 video decoders shall be capable of decoding H.263 baseline bitstreams.
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